



#### **ISSUE BRIEF**

No. 5360 | OCTOBER 14, 2024 BORDER SECURITY AND IMMIGRATION CENTER

## Tren de Aragua Is the Latest Transnational Criminal Organization to Establish Itself in the U.S.

Simon Hankinson and Erin Schniederjan

#### **KEY TAKEAWAYS**

The Biden–Harris Administration's open-border policies and feckless law enforcement have allowed transnational criminal gangs to set up shop in the U.S.

One such gang, Tren de Aragua, is a known criminal organization whose actions threaten the lives and well-being of Americans in many parts of the country.

TdA engages in activities such as theft rings, human smuggling and trafficking, gender-based violence, money laundering, and illicit drug trafficking. Using the past few years, hundreds of thousands of Venezuelans have been released or paroled into the United States, allowed to stay in Temporary Protected Status, or just slipped in without being encountered by authorities (the "gotaways"). Blending among them are hundreds of members of Tren de Aragua (TdA), which, like all migrant gangs, begins by preying on its own countrymen.

In June 2024, U.S. Department of Homeland Security (DHS) officials said there were already over 100 ongoing immigration or criminal investigations linked to Tren de Aragua members—and the number can only have grown since.<sup>1</sup> In July, the Treasury Department designated Tren de Aragua as a significant Transnational Criminal Organization, saying the gang was "expanding throughout the Western Hemisphere and engaging in diverse criminal activities,

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at https://report.heritage.org/ib5360

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.



such as human smuggling and trafficking, gender-based violence, money laundering, and illicit drug trafficking."<sup>2</sup> In September, Texas Governor Greg Abbott (R) designated Tren de Aragua as a foreign terrorist organization "with thousands of members across the globe, who operate a sweeping criminal enterprise that traffics human beings for sex, smuggles drugs and weapons, and tortures and dismembers victims."<sup>3</sup>

#### Background

Tren de Aragua began in the Tocorón prison in the Venezuelan state of Aragua and has since expanded in that country and the Americas.<sup>4</sup> They reportedly are present in Bolivia, Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Ecuador, Mexico, Peru, and now the United States. TdA expanded its network by creating alliances with other gangs and moved into areas following the pattern of Venezuelan migration into the U.S.

Meanwhile in Caracas—despite the governments of former President Hugo Chávez and current President Nicolás Maduro having ruined the economy and allowing corruption and crime to flourish—the Venezuelan Observatory of Violence reported a 25 percent *drop* in violent deaths from 2021 to 2022.<sup>5</sup> It is not implausible to postulate a link to Venezuela's export of thousands of young criminals, many to the U.S.

The Tren de Aragua is a serious threat that echoes the arrival of the Salvadoran gang MS-13,<sup>6</sup> which made its way into the U.S. illegally in the 1980s. Since then, MS-13 has been involved in crime and violence throughout the U.S. Mark Morgan, former Acting Commissioner of U.S. Customs and Border Protection, notes the parallel:

I supervised an MS-13 gang task force in the early 2000s fighting against one of the most violent, prolific, transnational gangs that has terrorized our nation for the past two and a half decades. Although MS-13 remains at the top of the list of the 50-plus different gangs from across the globe attempting to illegally enter our borders, the Biden–Harris Administration has intentionally provided the pathway for what could become MS-13 2.0. This is a gang whose propensity for violence and ruthlessness is well documented. TdA is expanding its criminal operations like a slow growing cancer across our nation and unleashing a preventable wave of crime that will be with us for decades.<sup>7</sup>

It is not always evident or reported when criminal suspects are connected with Tren de Aragua, but the following are some incidents indicating the growing scope of their presence in the U.S.

# DRAFT

#### TdA's Impact Across the United States

**Athens, Georgia.** In February 2024, Venezuelan Jose Ibarra was arrested and accused of killing nursing student Laken Riley. According to U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement, both Ibarra and his brother, Diego, were members of Tren de Aragua. Both brothers were caught entering the U.S. illegally at the southern border and then released by DHS.<sup>8</sup>

**Chicago, Illinois.** In Chicago, Fox News reported on a robbery, with footage showing four alleged members of Tren de Aragua robbing a man on a Chicago train.<sup>9</sup>

**Dallas, Texas.** In September, Dallas police said Tren De Aragua had established themselves in a North Dallas apartment complex.<sup>10</sup> Social media videos on Twitter/X showed them beating a man in a parking lot.<sup>11</sup> In July, Dallas Police designated The Oaks apartments as a "habitual crime property."<sup>12</sup> Locals report that Venezuelan illegal aliens are working illegally with food delivery and ride-share apps using stolen or rented accounts. Neighbors report street racing, violence, and gunfire in the area, which is home to around 20,000 Venezuelans.

**Denver, Colorado.** Tren de Aragua members have reportedly taken over several apartment complexes in Aurora, which is located outside Denver.<sup>13</sup> Despite Aurora City Council passing a resolution stating that it will not provide resources to migrants brought in from neighboring cities, the federal government has been paying millions of dollars to non-governmental organizations that work with the Denver government to send and house thousands of illegal aliens, including those in the affected apartment blocks.<sup>14</sup>

On September 29, police in Aurora, Colorado, arrested Roiberth Daniel Mora-Marquez,<sup>15</sup> a known Tren de Aragua member. He was wanted for assault and kidnapping. After he was arrested on April 17, he posted \$20,000 bail but failed to show up in court, leading to a warrant for his arrest.

In September, Fox News' Bill Melugin reported that the four TdA members who had been arrested by Aurora police in connection with a shooting/ attempted murder committed in July were illegal aliens caught and then released at the border by the Biden–Harris DHS.<sup>16</sup> Jhonnardy Jose Pacheco-Chirino, Jhonnarty De Jesus Pacheco-Chirinos, Nixon Jose Azuaje Perez, and Dixon Jose Azuaje Perez all were apprehended by the Border Patrol in Texas during the past two years and almost immediately released, with only Notices to Appear in immigration court months later.<sup>17</sup>

In August, TdA member Jean Torres-Roman<sup>18</sup> was arrested in Las Cruces, New Mexico, for a violent Denver jewelry store robbery committed in June.<sup>19</sup> The rest of his crew is still running free. Not only was Torres-Roman DRAFT

released at the border by DHS instead of being detained (as required by law), but he failed to appear for a court date after being released on bail on a weapons charge.

**El Paso, Texas.** In El Paso, reporters and local authorities have seen Tren de Aragua tattoos in migrant shelters and hotels.<sup>20</sup> Police have been called nearly 700 times to the Gateway Hotel, which has been virtually taken over by the TdA as a transit house, according to the *New York Post*.<sup>21</sup> Surveillance footage in the hotel showed what appeared to be illegal alien men walking around or partying with knives, guns, and drugs. Local police confirmed that Tren de Aragua members use the city as a way-stop to northern U.S. cities. "We discovered several Venezuelans have the tattoo identifiers of Tren de Aragua," one policeman told local television station KVIA.<sup>22</sup>

On September 27, Estefania Primera,<sup>23</sup> also known as "La Barbie" (@ estefaniaprimera), was arrested outside Sacred Heart Church in El Paso, Texas. The church provides assistance and shelter to newly arrived illegal immigrants. Primera is a known Tren de Aragua gang member,<sup>24</sup> and she has been accused of running a sex-trafficking operation out of the notorious Gateway Hotel in El Paso.<sup>25</sup> When arrested, she was with her five young children. One witness who claims to be a victim of sex trafficking has said that Primera is a "madam" who traffics women into the U.S. and manages their work as prostitutes. Primera crossed the border illegally near El Paso in August 2023. Like thousands of others from all over the world, every week, she was released with a Notice to Appear despite DHS having no idea what her criminal or other records were in Venezuela. Unlike most released aliens, Primera was made to wear a GPS monitor under ICE's Alternatives to Detention program.<sup>26</sup> However, not long after her release, Primera cut off the monitor. This, alone, did not trigger her arrest. TdA is connected to trafficking and prostitution rings<sup>27</sup> in California, Florida, Illinois, Nevada, New Jersey, New York, and Texas.

**New York, New York.** Venezuelan and suspected Tren de Aragua gang member Daniel Hernandez Martinez has been arrested, then released, *eight times* on 14 separate charges in New York City.<sup>28</sup> The House Judiciary Committee reported that according to his DHS record, he has committed "at least 22 criminal offenses" since sneaking into the U.S. at some point after 2023.

New York City Police estimate that 75 percent of Midtown arrests for assault, robbery, and domestic violence involve illegal immigrants, although they did not estimate what percentages were from various countries.<sup>29</sup> Given their methods and organization, it is not improbable that members

# DRAFT

of several organized theft rings in the New York area are also connected to Tren de Aragua. In June, Venezuelan illegal alien Bernardo Castro Mata, suspected in several "snatch and grab" robberies in Queens, shot two policemen.<sup>30</sup> Mata had been caught and released at the border and was living at the time at a city-funded migrant shelter.

In February, Venezuelans Luis Pacheco Tovar and Alvaro Martinez were arrested after a domestic violence complaint. Pacheco Tovar ran a ring of illegal aliens who stole purses, jewelry, and clothes.<sup>31</sup> He and four others were charged in March with armed robberies and a stabbing in Bergen County, New Jersey.<sup>32</sup> Another Venezuelan, Victor Parra, was arrested for running a ring that stole cellphones to hack and rob victims' bank accounts. Parra's ring was linked to 62 cases of theft in New York.<sup>33</sup>

**San Antonio, Texas.** In August, Homeland Security Investigations and San Antonio Police arrested several suspects—at least one believed to be connected to Tren de Aragua—on suspicion of human sex trafficking.<sup>34</sup>

**Houston, Texas.** This June, Houston police arrested Venezuelan illegal aliens Johan Jose Rangel Martinez and Franklin Jose Pena Ramos for the murder of 12-year-old Jocelyn Nungaray.<sup>35</sup> Both had been caught and released at the Texas border a few months earlier and given Notices to Appear. Both were also given GPS ankle monitors<sup>36</sup> under ICE's Alternatives to Detention program, which one of the illegal aliens removed after Nungaray's murder. Investigators now believe that Martinez Rangel and Pena may be connected to Tren de Aragua.<sup>37</sup>

#### The Tip of the Iceberg?

There are many other instances of crimes committed by young men from Venezuela. It is plausible that they have connections to Tren de Aragua or other violent gangs that are not always evident to U.S. law enforcement even after arrest. For example:

**Washington, D.C.** Like other U.S. cities, Washington has seen an influx of young men from Latin America, a mix of those paroled, released into removal proceedings, and entering without inspection. Some, including Venezuelans known as "motorizados," now work for delivery services. Many of the delivery mopeds are uninsured, unregistered, and driven by unlicensed illegal aliens.<sup>38</sup> They reportedly use borrowed or rented accounts with the delivery companies, which risks compromising the personal information of customers. According to the Washington Department of Motor Vehicles, moped registrations increased from 54 in 2022 to 143 in 2023, not counting those with missing tags.<sup>39</sup>

### Conclusion

The mass release and parole of inadmissible aliens with no credible vetting of their pasts allow for the worst criminals to easily enter the U.S. and destroy Americans' lives. Now Americans have to endure another violent, transnational gang due to the Biden–Harris Administration's open-border policies and deliberately feckless law enforcement.

**Simon Hankinson** is Senior Research Fellow in the Border Security and Immigration Center at The Heritage Foundation. **Erin Schniederjan** is Research Assistant for Homeland Security and Asian Studies in the Border Security and Immigration Center.

### Endnotes

- 1. Laura Strickler et al., "Ghost Criminals': How Venezuelan Gang Members Are Slipping into the U.S.," NBC News, June 12, 2024, https://www.nbcnews. com/politics/immigration/tren-de-aragua-venezuelan-gang-members-slip-into-us-rcna156290 (accessed September 13, 2024).
- 2. News release, "Treasury Sanctions Tren de Aragua as a Transnational Criminal Organization," U.S. Department of the Treasury, July 11, 2024, https:// home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/jy2459 (accessed September 13, 2024).
- Office of the Governor, State of Texas, "Proclamation by the Governor of the State of Texas," September 2024, https://gov.texas.gov/uploads/files/ press/DISASTER\_foreign\_terrorist\_designation\_Tren\_de\_Aragua\_DRAFT\_09-16-2024.pdf (accessed September 19, 2024).
- 4. "Tren de Aragua," InSight Crime, July 12, 2024, https://insightcrime.org/venezuela-organized-crime-news/tren-de-aragua/?utm\_medium=email&\_ hsenc=p2ANqtz-8T2Nq61HVuzRIUIzDjH5bSK2079dZRLcXA8M860LZb-syxgvWHIc9fxgxfex20suPUp5ql3qzahH0iF2PAr3h25tWQ0WplkTYobdoRA6y3t02Rw0&\_hsmi=324158131&utm\_content=324158130&utm\_source=hs\_email (accessed September 13, 2024).
- 5. Observatorio Venezolano de Violencia [Venezuelan Observatory of Violence], "Annual Violence Report 2023," https://observatoriodeviolencia.org.ve/ news/annual-report-violence-2023/ (accessed September 27, 2024).
- 6. News release, "Department of Justice Fact Sheet on MS-13," U.S. Department of Justice, April 2017, https://www.justice.gov/opa/speech/file/958481/dl (accessed September 13, 2024).
- 7. Mark Morgan, former Acting Commissioner, U.S. Customs and Border Protection, interview with authors.
- Tyler O'Neil, "SPLC Fought Reforms That Might Have Helped Prevent Laken Riley's Death, Immigration Activist Says," Daily Signal, March 10, 2024, https://www.dailysignal.com/2024/03/10/splc-fought-reforms-might-helped-prevent-laken-rileys-death-immigration-activist-says/ (accessed September 13, 2024).
- 9. "Video Shows Migrants Allegedly Choking, Robbing Chicago Man on Train," Fox News, July 2, 2024, https://www.foxnews.com/video/6356311154112 (accessed September 13, 2024).
- 10. Maryann Martinez, "Venezuelan Gang Terrorizes North Dallas Neighborhood," *Dallas Express*, September 4, 2024, https://dallasexpress.com/crime/ venezuelan-gang-terrorizes-north-dallas-neighborhood/ (accessed September 13, 2024).
- 11. Libs of TikTok, @libsoftiktok, September 3, 2024, Twitter/X, https://x.com/libsoftiktok/status/1831067622252880118 (accessed September 13, 2024).
- 12. Martinez, "Venezuelan Gang Terrorizes North Dallas Neighborhood."
- 13. Jennie Taer and Chris Nesi, "Brutal Venezuelan Gang Violence Spills into Quiet Suburb from the Sanctuary City Next Door—Despite Efforts to Keep Migrants Out," *New York Post*, August 25, 2024, https://nypost.com/2024/08/25/us-news/denver-tren-de-aragua-gang-violence-spills-over-into-aurora-colorado/?utm\_campaign=iphone\_nyp&utm\_source=com.microsoft.Office.Outlook.compose-shareextension (accessed September 13, 2024).
- 14. Christina Buttons and Christopher F. Rufo, "Chaos in Aurora," *City Journal*, September 10, 2024, https://www.city-journal.org/article/chaos-in-aurora (accessed September 13, 2024).
- 15. Ali Bradley, @AliBradleyTV, September 29, 2024, Twitter/X, https://x.com/alibradleytv/status/1840523343323443643?s=12&t=tlbhb01ij9octr-XBxCCLw (accessed October 10, 2024).
- 16. Bill Melugin, @BillMelugin, September 5, 2024, Twitter/X, https://x.com/BillMelugin\_/status/1831823503559139558 (accessed September 13, 2024).
- 17. "Police Make 4 Arrests in Aurora Apartment Shooting That Injured 2," *Sentinel Colorado*, July 29, 2024, https://sentinelcolorado.com/metro/police-make-4-arrests-in-aurora-apartment-shooting-injuring-2/ (accessed September 13, 2024).
- Jennie Taer, "Tren de Aragua Gangbanger Was Cut Loose by a Chicago Judge Before Violent Denver Jewelry Heist," New York Post, August 16, 2024, https://nypost.com/2024/08/16/us-news/tren-de-aragua-gangbanger-was-cut-loose-by-a-chicago-judge-before-denver-jewelry-heist/?utm\_ campaign=iphone\_nyp&utm\_source=com.microsoft.Office.Outlook.compose-shareextension (accessed September 13, 2024).
- 19. Lauren Penington and Bruce Finley, "Suspected Tren de Aragua Gang Member Linked to Denver Jewelry Heist, Extradited to Colorado," *Denver Post*, August 7, 2024, https://www.denverpost.com/2024/08/07/jewelry-store-robbery-denver-tren-de-aragua-gang-joyeria-el-ruby/ (accessed September 13, 2024).
- 20. Jennie Taer, "Newly Arrived Migrants with Crown Tattoos That Likely Reveal Gang Membership Spotted in El Paso," *New York Post*, March 21, 2024, https://nypost.com/2024/03/21/us-news/newly-arrived-migrants-with-potential-gang-tattoos-spotted-in-el-paso/ (accessed September 26, 2024).
- 21. Jennie Taer, "Hatchet-Wielding, Hard-Partying Migrants Take Over Texas Hotel—Turning It into a Haven for Tren de Aragua Gang," *New York Post*, September 10, 2024, https://nypost.com/2024/09/10/us-news/el-paso-gateway-hotel-overrun-by-migrants-tren-de-aragua-gang/?utm\_ campaign=iphone\_nyp&utm\_source=com.microsoft.Office.Outlook.compose-shareextension (accessed September 13, 2024).
- 22. Stephanie Valle, "County Attorney's Office Seeks to Shut Down Condemned El Paso Hotel Housing Tren de Aragua Gang Members," KVIA, September 7, 2024, https://kvia.com/news/el-paso/2024/09/09/county-attorney-el-paso-texas-tren-de-aragua-gang-members/ (accessed September 13, 2024).
- 23. Jennie Taer, "Tatted-up Female Tren de Aragua Gang Member Called 'The Barbie' Is Busted for Running Brutal Sex-Trafficking Ring," *New York Post*, October 8, 2024, https://nypost.com/2024/10/08/us-news/tren-de-aragua-gang-member-called-the-barbie-busted-for-brutal-sex-trafficking-ring/ (accessed October 10, 2024).

- 24. Jennie Taer and Jorge Fitz-Gibbon, "How Migrant Gang Tren de Aragua Became a Vicious Criminal Force Across America: 'They're Coming and They're Taking Over," *New York Post*, September 13, 2024, https://nypost.com/2024/09/13/us-news/how-migrant-gang-tren-de-aragua-became-a-vicious-criminal-force-across-the-us/ (accessed October 10, 2024).
- 25. Jennie Taer, "Hatchet-Wielding, Hard-Partying Migrants Take Over Texas Hotel—Turning It into a Haven for Tren de Aragua Gang," *New York Post,* September 10, 2024, https://nypost.com/2024/09/10/us-news/el-paso-gateway-hotel-overrun-by-migrants-tren-de-aragua-gang/ (accessed October 10, 2024).
- 26. Simon Hankinson, "Alternatives to Detention' for Illegal Aliens: Effective with Mandatory Tracking for Entire Process," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3767, May 12, 2023, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2023-05/BG3767\_0.pdf.
- 27. Jennie Taer and Jorge Fitz-Simmons, "How Migrant Gang Tren de Aragua Is Luring Women into Forced Prostitution in 8 States—Including Along NYC's 'Market of Sweethearts," *New York Post*, September 23, 2024, https://nypost.com/2024/09/23/us-news/tren-de-aragua-linked-to-migrant-sex-trafficking-in-8-states-leaked-memo/ (accessed October 10, 2024).
- 28. Josh Christenson and Jennie Taer, "Venezuelan Migrant with Suspected Gang Ties Released into U.S. Before 'Terrorizing' NYC—And Has Yet to Be Deported," *New York Post*, August 7, 2024, https://nypost.com/2024/08/07/us-news/venezuelan-migrant-with-suspected-gang-ties-released-into-us-before-terrorizing-nyc-and-has-yet-to-be-deported/?utm\_campaign=iphone\_nyp&utm\_source=com.microsoft.Office.Outlook.compose-shareextension (accessed September 13, 2024).
- Larry Celona et al., "Migrants Flooding NYC's Justice System—Making Up '75% of Arrests in Midtown'—As 'Pathetic' Sanctuary City Laws Handcuff Cops," New York Post, September 2, 2024, https://nypost.com/2024/09/02/us-news/migrants-flooding-nycs-justice-system-making-up-75-of-arrestsin-midtown-as-pathetic-sanctuary-city-laws-handcuff-cops/?utm\_campaign=iphone\_nyp&utm\_source=com.microsoft.Office.Outlook.composeshareextension (accessed September 13, 20240).
- Larry Celona et al., "Dramatic Details of NYPD Shootout Reveals Migrant Gunman Who Shot 2 Cops Recently Crossed into U.S.: Sources," New York Post, June 3, 2024, https://nypost.com/2024/06/03/us-news/two-nypd-cops-shot-in-queens-by-19-year-old/?utm\_campaign=iphone\_nyp&utm\_ source=com.microsoft.Office.Outlook.compose-shareextension (accessed September 13, 2024).
- Joe Marino and Steve Janoski, "New Moped Crew Busted in NYC Gunpoint Jewelry-Snatching Spree After Migrant Cellphone Squad Takedown: Cops," New York Post, February 7, 2024, https://nypost.com/2024/02/07/metro/new-moped-crew-busted-in-nyc-gunpoint-jewelry-snatching-spree-aftermigrant-cellphone-squad-takedown-cops/ (accessed September 13, 2024).
- News release, "Five Men Charged in Connection with Multiple Armed Robberies and Stabbing in Bergen County, NJ," State of New Jersey, County of Bergen, March 2024, https://www.bcpo.net/five-men-charged-in-connection-with-multiple-armed-robberies-and-stabbing-in-bergen-county-nj/ (accessed September 13, 2024).
- Jessica A. Botelho, "Police Identify 14 Suspects, Including Ringleader from Venezuela, in NY Robbery Spree," KATV, February 6, 2024, https://katv.com/ news/nation-world/migrants-arrested-in-ny-case-involving-more-than-60-robberies-police-say-theft-crime-spree-purse-snatching-stolen-phonesgrand-larceny-gun-violence (accessed September 13, 2024).
- 34. Bill Melugin, @BillMelugin, August 20, 2024, Twitter/X, https://x.com/BillMelugin\_/status/1826047152986141109 (accessed September 13, 2024).
- 35. Jennie Taer, "Migrant Charged with Murder of 12-Year-Old Jocelyn Nungaray Was Released into U.S. Just Weeks Ago," *New York Post*, June 20, 2024, https://nypost.com/2024/06/20/us-news/2-migrants-charged-with-abducting-strangling-texas-girl-12-and-dumping-her-body-in-bayou/?utm\_ campaign=iphone\_nyp&utm\_source=com.microsoft.Office.Outlook.compose-shareextension (accessed September 13, 2024).
- 36. Ali Bradley, @AliBradleyTV, Twitter/X, June 20, 2024, https://x.com/AliBradleyTV/status/1803944045871296657 (accessed September 13, 2024).
- 37. Emily Medeiros, "Suspects in Jocelyn Nungaray's Murder May Be Tied to Violent Venezuelan Gang," Texas Scorecard, October 4, 2024, https:// texasscorecard.com/local/suspects-in-jocelyn-nungarays-murder-may-be-tied-to-violent-venezuelan-gang/ (accessed October 10, 2024).
- Virginia Allen, Tim Kennedy, and Christian Lasval, "Exclusive: What's the Deal With Illegal Aliens on Motorized Bikes Without License Plates in DC?" Daily Signal, April 8, 2024, https://www.dailysignal.com/2024/04/08/dc-not-enforcing-license-plate-laws-illegal-immigrants-driving-motorized-bikes/ (accessed September 13, 2024).
- 39. Juan P. Villasmil, "The Venezuelafication of American Streets," *Spectator World*, June 21, 2024, https://thespectator.com/topic/venezuelaficationamerican-streets/ (accessed September 13, 2024).